MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 15th January 2015 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  
Commenced at 7.30pm.    
Members present:  Cllr Watley (Chairman), Cllr Bennett,  Cllr Mason, Cllr Hall, Cllr Town, Cllr Spiers, Cllr Lennon, Cllr Dean, Cllr Frost and Cllr McCarthy.  Also present, Susan Barnes (Parish Clerk) and Rosemarie Nelson (Responsible Financial Officer - RFO).
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from:  Councillors Keeble, Henwood and County Cllr Ann Naylor.
Also present:  Mr Terry Smith – Herald magazine editor.

AMENDMENTS

The December 2014 minutes were approved and signed by Chairman Cllr Watley as a correct record with nil amendments. 
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

To receive any Disclosable Pecuniary Interests, Other Pecuniary Interests, or Non-Pecuniary Interests relating to items on the agenda.  No declarations were made.
OPEN FORUM 
Cllr Watley welcomed the meeting.  There were four residents in attendance.  Discussions were held regarding Brentwood Borough Council’s Local Development plan (LDP) Consultation and the following was agreed.  The Clerk will advertise the consultation on the four parish notice boards.  Cllr Watley confirmed he was attending a meeting with the Brentwood Planning Department next Monday, 19.1.15 and hoped to receive further information then.  The Clerk gave a copy of the Consultation Questionnaire form to all Cllr’s and residents at the meeting for their completion and it was agreed that Cllr’s would submit each form to the Planning Policy Department. The Planning Committee would meet to discuss the consultation and provide recommendations to the Parish Council for approval in order the Parish Council could give a response to Brentwood’s Planning Department before the deadline of 17 February 2015.  In order for Cllr’s to consider the options, the Clerk would circulate the large colour copy consultation document supplied by BBC to Cllr’s in Hook End and Wyatts Green and then to Cllr Andrew Watley for discussing with the Planning Committee.  Cllr Watley would then circulate the copy to the Blackmore Cllr’s before it was to be returned to the Clerk.    
PROGRESS CHECK
Mrs Nelson had spoken with the Insurance Company regarding the allotment fencing.  They advised that cover would only be offered for damage caused by impact but not cover for theft.  The PC will consider whether it is worthwhile insuring the fence on this basis.

CORRESPONDENCE
The Clerk reported on the following correspondence received at the Parish Office since the last Ordinary meeting and subsequent committee meetings:-
3140  
The Clerk read out the jobs completed by the Neighbourhood Action Team (NAT’s) on their last visit.  The Clerk is to enquire if the NAT’s will be able to repair the fence running along the public footpath from Soap House Corner to Hook End Road.  The PC will supply the materials such as posts and wire.  The Clerk will report back.

BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS
3141
In the absence of the two Borough Councillor’s and the County Councillor there was nothing to report.                           

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
3142
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedules and cheques requiring three Member signatures:

£

Addressee


Description

    -


S Barnes



Jan. salary

     -


HM Revenue & Customs

Jan Tax & NI contributions

     -


Essex Pension Fund


Jan – Pension contribution

    180.00

Playquip UK Ltd


New aerial runway seat/chain

  1380.00

Kelhatch Press



Herald Mag. Inv.No. 3501

    506.25

Blackmore Parochial Charities

  1167.75

Mr K Stanbridge


Maintenance Dec & Jan – Inv.

    -

Mrs R Nelson



Book Keeping

      75.00

Petty Cash



Jan.

      24.25   

Join-IT Ltd



Photo copier. Inv.36627



      67.00

EALC




Inv.4956– Training Day 4.12.14  
      
 It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.

Receipts: As advised by the Clerk
· Notification from BBC of a BACS remittance for £385 from Cllr Henwood’s ward grant. A further payment from Cllr Henwood and Cllr Keeble is expected to follow. 
· Blackmore Village Hall Loan repayment of £1292.02 received

· Blackmore Village Hall MUGA service charge of £1600.00 received  

             FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 31 December 2014
Mrs Nelson (RFO) reported that all was in accordance with the Financial Report distributed prior to the meeting.  A discussion was held regarding the possibility of using the ward grants towards the purchase of two defibrillators, one for Blackmore Village Hall and one for Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  BBC would require proof of training if this was the case. Mrs Nelson reported that the Blackmore Village Hall committee felt it was a good idea to have one installed there.  Cllr Lennon stated that he understood that the machine is fail safe and gives clear instructions on its use and also has built in safety features to stop mis-use.  The Clerk is to speak with a first responder regarding the use and safety features of the defibrillators and report back to the Council so it can make a decision. 
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) the statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011; and,

(ii)       the December 2014 Financial Reports be noted with no other action necessary.
3143
FINANCIAL POWERS
The Clerk had received the finance form from BBC regarding precepts which Mrs Nelson and Cllr Bennett will complete.  The Clerk will return this before the deadline at the end of January.
Budgets:

Mrs Nelson had circulated the expenditure budget and income budget to the P&R Chairs prior to the meeting. Further copies were circulated at the meeting.  Cllr Bennett advised that the Chairmen of each Committee was asked to provide details of any extra or unusual budgets which were to be taken into account for the draft budget commencing April 2015, if it was not allocated within the current financial year’s budget.  A draft budget had then been prepared for approval. This showed a slight annual increase to the grass cutting contract of 5 % and other costs, where appropriate, had been increased in the budget by 2.5%.  The anticipated expenditure for next year is £83,950.00 and the anticipated income, assuming the same precept as the last year of £29 for a band D property, would give an income of £85,217.00.  This would mean a small surplus of £1,267.00.  It was then considered that if BBC does reduce or even abolish the discretionary grant next year, then the PC should consider increasing the precept to give some leeway to the budget.  
The current year’s expenditure such as the grass cutting and maintenance contracts and budgets were discussed in detail. The Clerk advised she had received the quotation from MDL for all grass cutting services.  The Clerk read out the letter summarising the services and the pricing structure from MDL.  A copy of the quotation would be given to Mrs Nelson, the Environment and Recreation Committee’s for consideration.  At an initial glance, these did seem much cheaper than the maintenance man’s costs. The quotation will be evaluated and if much cheaper, the grass cutting and maintenance budgets could be adjusted to reflect this reduction.   It was questioned whether the verge at Jericho Place was cut by the maintenance man as the resident doesn’t cut it anymore and asked if this could be added to the schedule along with any other pockets of land previously overlooked.  
Based on the above and the possible reduction or removal of a Discretionary Grant from BBC, a discussion was held regarding increasing the forthcoming year’s precept. It was proposed, seconded and unanimously agreed that the precept would be raised from £29 to £31 per band D property. Mrs Nelson and Mr Bennett were instructed to amend the draft budget accordingly.
Repairs to the retaining wall at the ponds, Blackmore would be covered within the current financial year’s expenditure.  Cllr Keeble is still discussing the question of responsibility of repairs with ECC.  The Clerk advised that the Brentwood Share fund and the Essex CIF funding schemes do not re-open until April 2015 for applications if grants are to be sought for this.  It was therefore proposed by Cllr Town, seconded by Cllr Lennon and unanimously agreed that the bridge repairs were in urgent need and the expenditure of £3979.00 was approved.  The Clerk was instructed to contact Pearl Drainage to undertake the work as soon as possible.  It was also discussed if the PC decided to replace the posts around the Green, Blackmore this could be covered within the current financial year’s expenditure.  
Cllr Bennett handed a leaflet to Terry Smith which he had obtained at the bank regarding bank fraudsters.   Mr Smith would include this information in the Herald magazine.     
Cllr Watley raised the question of having a reserve to cover the installation of allotment fencing in the region of £5,500 if the Awards For All Grant Application was unsuccessful.  Obsolete or un-utilised reserves could be utilised for this at a future date if needed, pending the outcome of the Awards For All grant application. 
3144
COMMUNITY POLICE MEETING

Nothing new to report  
3145
COMMUNITY BUS



The Clerk advised all was going Okay.
3146
BLACKMORE CENTRE FOR YOUNG PEOPLE

Nothing to report.     
3147
BLACKMORE SPORTS ARENA – (formerly MUGA)

Nothing new to report.  
3148
MOBILE LIBRARY
Nothing new to report.
3149
BRENTWOOD BOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL ASSOCIATION
The Clerk confirmed the next meeting: Wednesday 4th March at 7pm at St Johns Hall, Mountnessing.
3150      Blackmore Recycling area  



  Nothing new to report.
BLACKMORE MILLENNIUM PARK

3151
 PROGRESS REPORT

Cllr Frost had observed the ground was waterlogged at present. 
.

PLANNING COMMITTEE

3152
 PLANS

The following planning committee meetings were held and plans discussed.  A copy of the planning reports were distributed prior to the meeting.


18 December 2014 – Application No: 14/01309/TPO – No objections


5 January 2015 – Application No: 14/01412/FUL – No objections.


12 January 2015 – Application No: 14/01484/FUL – No objections but pointed out that the proposed saving of mature tree is in very poor condition.


12 January 2015 – Application No: 14/01459/FUL – No objections.


Other items;

The report regarding the widening of bridleway No. 16 had been reported to Epping Forest District Council but mo planning applications had been submitted.  


The Clerk advised that the land registry title deeds showed that the grass verge at the front of Pixies Halt did not appear to be owned by the Parish Council.  The registration had proved unsuccessful or incomplete.  Cllr Watley advised that he had met with Kathryn Matthews, Planning Department, BBC and she is looking into this item along with the damaged wall in the church yard.  The planning committee had also reviewed a revision to the planning application for ‘Kelby’, The Green and hoped that the proposed works would go ahead as the property had been left in disrepair for some time.    
3153
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES 
 A copy of the outstanding enforcements would be supplied by the Planning Committee to Gordon Glenday for action.  
 ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE

There was a meeting of the Environment Committee on 6th January 2015 and copies of the 
minutes were distributed by the Clerk prior to the meeting.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following discussions took place relating to items:
3154
Parish Speed

Still pending with Cllr Hossack, BBC and Essex Police.  The Environment Committee advised that it does not want to take part in the volunteer speed watch programme.
3155
Allotments

The Clerk applying to Awards For All for grant funding. 
3156
Ponds
As per item 3143 – budgets – expenditure approved and repair work to be undertaken.
3157
Posts – The Green, Blackmore

The Clerk received a copy of the quotation from Cllr Town to replace the 8 posts on the Green for the cost of £160 as previously accepted.  Work is to commence shortly and the invoice to be forwarded to the Clerk.   Cllr Town had received a quotation if all posts were to be replaced, approximately 28 posts at a cost of £760.00.  The Environment Committee had agreed to remove all of the old wooden posts to see if it would make any difference and the Clerk is to instruct Kevin (maintenance man) to remove them and make good.
The Environment Committee will monitor the situation thereafter.
3158
Chelmsford Road – island at junction



The Clerk had been liaising with the NAT’s team to reinstate with top soil which the PC would provide and level the ground.  They advised that they would also re-seed the ground and so it was agreed by the Environment Committee that this work would be better delayed until nearer spring time to give the grass seed a better chance of taking.  They are scheduled to return in May.
3159
Weeding and general maintenance - Blackmore Road (roundabout) & War Memorial
Kevin regularly taking care of this.
3160
Christmas lights – Kiln Field, Wyatts Green
In hand with the Environment Committee for 2015.
3161
BINS
The Clerk had written to Roy Ormsby, Head of Grounds work, BBC regarding the problems the PC had been experiencing with the services from BBC.  Subsequently, Mr Ormsby had contacted the Clerk to arrange a meeting with her next week on site and the Clerk would also ask Kevin to attend as he had first-hand experience of the services. A detailed letter from the Clerk to Mr Ormsby had been provided in advance of the meeting.  
Bin removal – Wyatts Green Lane – The Clerk had received enquiries and a visit from a resident  regarding its removal and she had supplied the information and supporting photographs evidencing the problems which the PC was trying to resolve.
3162
Japanese Knot weed
The Clerk had reported this to Tracy Lynch at BBC. 
3163
Pendennis


Nothing to report.
3164
Bridleway No. 16 - widening

As reported under item 3152. 
HERALD MAGAZINE

3165
NEXT EDITION

Terry Smith reminded Cllr’s of the looming deadline of 31st January 2015.  He also asked the Environment Committee for the Parish Spring Clean date and it was confirmed as being 21st March at 10am.  
RECREATION COMMITTEE
There was a committee meeting held on 6th January 2015 and the minutes were circulated prior to the meeting.
· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following discussions took place relating to items:

3166
Ted Marriage Field
· Tree work required – Clerk obtaining quotes with Town & Country Landscapes and Franklins Tree Surgeons.  Cllr Lennon will provide details of a further company for quoting purposes.
3167
Mill Lane Play Area
· The Clerk will contact BBC/ECC for reimbursement of the tree work completed at the side of the public footpath by Mill Lane Play area and not owned by the Parish Council. 
· Tree work required – Clerk obtaining quotes with Town & Country Landscapes and Franklins Tree Surgeons.  Cllr Lennon will provide details of a further company for quoting purposes.

3168
Walter Hobbs Recreation Field and Play Area
· Tree work required – Clerk obtaining quotes with Town & Country Landscapes and Franklins Tree Surgeons.  Cllr Lennon will provide details of a further company for quoting purposes.

3169 
Outdoor Gym Equipment – Cllr McCarthy seeking quotations with the view to applying for CIF and share fund grants.  

3170
GRASS CUTTING CONTRACTS – ALL AREAS WITHIN THE PARISH
As covered under item 3143 – budgets.
3171    CLERK’S REPORT

The Clerk reported that the NAT’s team had been instructed to install one or two concrete slabs underneath the Blackmore and Tipps Cross notice boards for ease of servicing by the Clerk.  The slabs were provided free of charge. 
The Clerk had received a letter from ECC asking the PC to inform them of any flood problems in the area.  ECC wish to work with Town and Parish Councils to utilise local knowledge to understand where people feel the flood priority areas are.  The Clerk will write to them informing them of the incorrectly positioned flood warning signs at the Hay Green Lane ford to keep the communication open with ECC regarding this problem. 

3172
 COMMITTEE MEETINGS


Environment
  9.2.15
7.30 pm
Crosse House, Blackmore


Planning
  TBC

Anvil House, Blackmore


Recreation 
  10.2.15
7.00pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall


Parish Council: 
  19.2.15
7.30pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall 
3173
Hay Green Lane – ford sign and clearing of the footpath.

The Clerk will progress with ECC in view of the Environment Agency’s last report.
3174
Brentwood Borough Council – Local Development Plan Consultation 

 
The Clerk gave copies of the questionnaire form to all Cllr’s.  She will circulate the original colour consultation document (as covered under the Open Forum item).  Cllr’s Watley and Keeble are attending a presentation at BBC on 19.1.15 to discuss this in more detail.
INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   
3175
Cllr Town – Illegal parking in Blackmore.  Cllr Frost will provide the address where this is happening and the Clerk was asked if she could contact BBC regarding this problem and how to tackle it.  She also raised the question of enforcement and asked if Cllr Keeble could raise it with BBC.  Once the address is given, the Clerk will write to the resident asking them/their visitors not to park on the pavement or grass verges in the area.   
3176
Cllr Mason – The finger sign post in Blackmore Road by Dines Corner has fallen down.  Can BBC re-install.

3177
Also reported that the vehicle activated signs (VAS) are not working – To contact ECC. 
3178
Cllr McCarthy - ‘Superfast’ broadband cabling was being installed in the area but there are complications with this.
3179
Cllr Spiers – Had noticed that letters with insufficient postage were being returned to Ingatestone Post Office instead of Blackmore which was inconvenient to a lot of people.  Cllr Frost commented that parcels however were returned to Blackmore post office.

3180
Cllr Frost – The container in a front garden was still in situ and had been so since 2013.  She will provide the Clerk with the address by email for her to contact BBC regarding this.

END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 9.50 pm
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
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